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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, MARCH 28, 2017 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Absent:   Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal. So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to accept the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6247A, Application of Center Three LLC for a 

special exception for a patio liquor permit under Sections 4-01.32, 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Center Street, property of 

Center Three LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  Hi, guys.   John Migliore, 557 Long Hill Avenue, 

Shelton, CT   06489 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay, sir.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  We’re looking for some outside seating at 75 

Center, on Center Street down in downtown over there. 

 We put a sketch in.  You guys have that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, we do. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  It looks like approximately 32 total seats.  

Portable stantions that come in at night.  Similar to what they had 

previous, with the previous place.   

 To have that outside seating you need to go the liquor board.  

So, I would need you guys’ permission to do that. 

 But it is similar to what they had there before. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Anything else? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  Do you have any questions for me? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What are the approximate dimensions of the area.  I 

don’t see dimensions. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  I don’t, either.  If you are looking at --- I have 

a large window in front of my place.  If you would be --- from 

probably about four feet from my left door, from my front door to 

where that front window is.  That would be it.  It would stop before 

that last piece of building. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is that that large window? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  The large window, yes.  And, we need four feet 

separation from the walkway. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.   It is a small area. 
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 MR. MIGLIORE:  Like it says there, it is about 32 seats.  I put 

round tables in the sketch with a couple of other four tops.  That 

could change to the square tables.  I’m not sure.  If you want the 

specifics, I can get that for you. 

 But right now, it looks to be three rounds with two square fours.  

And, that’s it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  When you are inside the restaurant, it is to the 

left of the main door or to the right? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  To the left of the main door.  If you are standing 

in front of the restaurant --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  The main door and to the left is that large window 

that opens up.  The big xylophone type window.  It opens up.  That 

would be the area. 

 I have a drink rail on the inside.  You wouldn’t be able to walk 

right out into that area.  You would have to go through this small, 

little door.  That was there before.  Previous.  That’s there so you 

would be able to walk in and out of there.  Because there would be 

that stantion and you wouldn’t be able to just --- for liquor control 

you have to have that closed in there. 

 So, you need the door to go in and out and I have that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It is an accordion type, bifold? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  Yes.   Bifold. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you have the round tables? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  I have, I put round tables in the sketch.  I have 

the round tables.  I intend to use them --- big barrel tables.  I 

might use something a little smaller. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  These are seating eight. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  I have these as eight tops.  I wanted to s how --- 

when we walked it --- my partner and I walked it.  It’s about 32 

seats.  If you did square tables off the rail, you would be looking at 

around 32.  So, I did it so you guys could see the 32 that way. 

 The rounds, I think they would look nice.    And, then two fours 

on the end.   

 But those could change.  It doesn’t really matter to me. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  You have a note that says:  Four feet for the 

walkway.   But you’ve got a tree in that area, also.  Would there 

still be enough room for people to get by? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  I think the tree is closer to the door.  I’m not 

sure exactly.  If you are looking at that main entrance, as soon as 

you come out that main entrance there is a tree. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, then you’ve got another one. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  There is another one down the end. 

 If I had to --- I haven’t had the stantions made, yet.  IF I had 

to kitty-corner a stantion to make sure there is enough room, I don’t 

have a problem. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I just want to make sure it is safe for people 

walking. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think that is common now. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think that is common now with whatever is in 

there and some of the other facilities. 

 THE CHAIR:  We should just make sure if we decide to approve it, 

that we should stipulate that we have four feet from the rail and not 

just to the curb.  We really need four feet of walkway and not four 

feet from the curb. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That last tree down toward the end, you have to 

actually would have to walk in for the four feet.  It involves the 

four feet. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  I can always stantion that.  I can make the 

stantion box around and extend it around again.  That’s not --- like I 

said, I haven’t made them, yet. 

 I could build them, build it around the tree. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The only problem I can see if somebody has a few 

extra drinks and they’ll walk into the tree. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  It could happen.  It could happen. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, I am concerned about somebody that is in a 

wheelchair or something and may need the room. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  Well, that’s why you need to four feet. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  I understand.  But if there is a tree in the way, 

it doesn’t work. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  If I build around that --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s why I am saying that we stipulate that you’ve 

got to have a minimum of four feet of walkway there.  I think that’ll 

cover it. 

 However, you then decide to design your stantions --- 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  We can design that.  We can do that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Because within the four feet, ADA requires at 

least a minimum of 32-inches.  So that’s probably with the tree and 

keeps within the four feet, you still have your 32 inches to get by. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we need to be careful of that as we go 

forward. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When do you anticipate that you are going to start 

your outdoor dining? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  End of April.  Beginning of May. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What if you came back to the next meeting with a 

sketch with the dimensions and the location of the tree.  It would be 

easier to approve it with the sketch than to be guessing where the 

tree might and where we are going to get the four feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, we have access to that or is that the best you 

have there? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I can probably get it pretty close.  I’ll work on 

it.  It won’t let me go down.  It is a one-way street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, how about if we do this to your point.  How 

about if we were to continue the public hearing, you come in with the 

sketches and lay out the stations the way, you know, that you feel are 

appropriate for that four feet.  And, put in ---just measure it out.  

Put the trees in.  So, we can get a visual of exactly what we are 

looking at. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 Okay.  Just come in with the sketches. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  I will. 

 THE CHAIR:  With the actual dimensions.  And, if you can take a 

picture of the front of your building it would be good. 
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 MR. MIGLIORE:  And, I could draw it from an aerial view that 

would show you the dimensions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Make sure the dimensions are accurate because that is 

what we’ll put into the record. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Here is the tree right here. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is your building? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  That’s my building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that work for you as far as coming back? 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  That’s not a problem. 

 I’m going on a trip and if I can’t make it, I’ll have to have my 

--- have somebody else come who knows what is going on. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s fine.  That’s fine. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  All right.  Great. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s continued to the next meeting. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. MIGLIORE:  Thanks. 
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 B. APPEAL #6248A, Application of Thomas Cunningham for an 8’ 

side yard setback variance for an 8’ rear yard setback variance for an 

accessory structure under Sections 2-01..A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 72 Mark Drive, property of Thomas C. & Lee M. Cunningham 

in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Hi, Lee Cunningham and Tom Cunningham, 72 Mark 

Drive in Plantsville. 

 (Passed around a handout) 

 We are looking to construct a 12 by 12 greenhouse in our 

backyard.  Due to a 20’ wide sewer easement right through the middle 

of our yard, the lack of depth in our backyard and the slope of the 

property, the only available location to us encroaches the setbacks on 

the side lot and the rear lot. 

 After speaking with Jim Grappone --- I’m not sure if that’s how 

you pronounce his name and I apologize if it’s not --- and the 

engineering department, they do not want us to construct with an 

easement as per an email that was sent to this board. 

 They would also prefer if I stayed at least one foot off of the 

easement.  

 In an effort to stay off the easement, I’m only left with 15’ 

usable space to the property line.  Therefore, I am asking to push the 

required 10’ setback down to 2’ off the side lot which would keep me 

one foot away from the easement. 

 Also, this being a rather peculiar lot with the house being set 

so far back, only leaving 18’ of backyard at the largest point and 

sloping downhill 3’ from the house and continuing to slope in the 

narrow side yard, I’m forced to push the greenhouse to the back of the 

lot on level ground for safe construction. 

 Therefore, I am also asking to push the required 10’ setback to 

2’ from the 5-acre wooded rear lot where the residence is located on 

88 Hillside Avenue. 

 I’ve supplied you with a number of photos. 

 Phone 1:  the overhead view, shows the placement of the 

greenhouse would not obstruct any view of the neighboring duplex to 

the fact that the back of the duplex faces southeast and my lot faces 

directly south.  Also, showing the rear lot which consists of a wooded 

area. 
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 Photo 2: shows you my existing 6’ high fence that will border 

the greenhouse.  The fence is in good condition and is maintained by 

us each year.  Again, the wooded rear lot will be bordering. 

 Photo 3: an attempt to show the slope of the property which is 

why I would like to push it to the rear of the lot for safety. 

 The next four photos are showing you what will be bordering the 

greenhouse and that it will not be in anyone’s direct view with the 6’ 

high fence to the back of the greenhouse and a wooded lo to the side. 

 Photo 8:  is an attempt again to show the slope of the property 

and also, I’m showing you the fence that is across the middle of our 

front yard blocking any views from the street. 

 I’m asking that you consider the sewer easement and the peculiar 

lot with the house being place to the rear of the lot causing a lack 

of depth in the back yard, along with the slope of the property as 

hardships, thus allowing me to encroach the two setbacks to keep me 

off the easement and to construct on safe, level ground. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have any pictures of what the greenhouse 

will look like? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  A sample.  It is going to be a littlie smaller 

than this but somewhat what I’d like. 

 THE CHAIR:  How big did you say it was? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  It’s 12 by 12, approximately.  Maybe a little 

smaller. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So it is actually a wooden structure? 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  It is not --- it will sit on concrete sonotubes.  

There’ll be no foundation.  A concrete slab for drainage. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, the back goes down and then it is back the 

back with nothing in the back of your house anyway? 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  It’s slopes about 3’ down to the back.  And, the 

back is just --- 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM: a 5-acre parcel with no building on it. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  It is landlocked, the property in the back. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  It used to be a farmer’s field. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the height be in terms of --- 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  I’m sorry.  I couldn’t hear that. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  How tall would it be? 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM: I’m guessing 8’, 8’6 at the peak. 

 THE CHAIR:  So the picture that we’re looking at is larger than 

what you are getting? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean the door is a 6’ door and then you’ve got at 

least another 4’ or 5’ on top of it.  This picture shows probably 10 

to 12 feet. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.  It will be shorter than that. 

 THE CHAIR:  So --- 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM: My door, the door is going to be flopped on that.  

The door constructed will be on the ---- 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Are you building this? 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The door will be on this side. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re building it.   So, what is the height going to 

be? 

 MR. CUNNINGHAN:  The height at the highest is going to be 6’. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says the height is 8’6 high at the peak. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Right.  I am going to lower it to 8’.  I have 

8’6 because I have decided on 6’6 with the windows.  I found a window 

that is going to be --- like lower.  I can lower the top to 8’. 

 THE CHAIR:  So then it is really not going to stick up much above 

the fence itself. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  In the pictures you can see the fence is 

actually a little bit off the ground.  I’m almost 7’ up with the 

fence, already. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They do have enough hardships. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  I drove back there ---well, I drove by that 

today and I looked back there.  It is as they described it.  So, it is 

kind of a tough situation especially with the sewer easement.   I 

don’t really have a problem with it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, can you zoom out further on that property to 

the south?  That vacant one?  Is there anything around there? 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Did they want to submit this as ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that a buildable lot, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’m sorry, Mr. Chairman.  Can we just get a copy 

of that? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yah, you can keep that copy. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just because you presented it.  Even though it is 

not the same one you are going to use.  It’s a reference. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That lot to the south, that large area, 6+ acres, is 

that a buildable lot?  Can that be built on? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: There is a house on it now. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Eight acres, I mean 6 acres.  Sorry.  

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I know he has a lot of inland wetlands. 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like there is some wetlands back there when 

I was, when I looked back there. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Inland wetlands, yah. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  There is no real frontage.  This is probably just 

an access easement up here. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  And then the water department actually has the 

rest of the property that buts up to that is owned by the water 

department. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the board? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Thanks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 
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 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  There was one letter.  Do you want to read that 

into the record? 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  All right. 

 This is dated March 22, 2017, Planning and Zoning C omission, 

Town of Southington, CT  06489.  To all Committee Members:   We are 

the property owners of 76-78 Mark Drive, Plantsville, Ct   06479.  We 

oppose the notice of variance request for 72 Mark Drive to construct a 

12 x 12 x 8.5 greenhouse on our property line due to the following 

concerns: 

 Aesthetics:  It would change the view from both of our decks and 

windows.  We would have an obstructed view of the beautiful woods and 

fields where the deer, fox and wild turkeys roam. 

 Odors:  We do not want the odors from fertilizer, manure, 

chemicals and/or pesticides as in the warmer weather we use or decks 

for dining daily (less than 15 feet away). 

 Noise:  We do not want to hear the wind flapping the heavy-duty 

plastic covering typically used all day and night. 

 Animals:  We do not want to attract more bugs, rodents, rabbits, 

etc. that come from the woods/fields seeking food and leaving 

droppings on our lawns. 

 Lights:  We do not want any lights used as growing lamps. 

 Respectfully submitted, Janet Larkin, 76 Mark Drive, Plantsville, 

CT  06479 and Annie Lau, 78 Mark Drive, Plantsville, CT   06479. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is that in reference to the applicant? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Directly to the right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The duplex? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  That would be lot 148? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Number 76.  Right right.  It is right here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Can you zoom in a little bit more? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chairman, do you want the applicant to respond 

to that letter? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes.  As soon as we --- let --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right where you have your laser pointer is where 

the greenhouse is being proposed?  Right there? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 The applicant can come back up. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that where the proposed greenhouse is? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What is that to the left there? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM: A fire pit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, is that going to stay? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM: Probably not. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, how close did you want it to that fence line 

now? 

 THE CHAIR:  I think you said 2 feet. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Two feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Can you push it over a little bit? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  The problem would be it would on the sewer 

easement then.  So that’s why we were going to that corner. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay.  I’m just saying where the pit is now --- 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM: Yah, that’s just --- I mean it is just sand over 

--- where the fire pit is, that is on top of the sewer easement. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay.  I’m sorry. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  That’s okay. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The picture shows that her house faces the 

southeast and doesn’t face in that direction. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m trying to get an idea --- 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I would love to stay farther away but I can’t. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No, no.  My question is, I see where you propose 

it.  I’m looking at the deck.  I don’t see her deck being obscured by 

that because the deck is straight back versus where that is going to 

be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Plus it is behind the fence. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yah, it is behind the fence. 

 THE CHAIR:  Two feet above the fence is all. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I’m just looking at it and listening to the letter. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think what we are trying to do is we’re trying to 

defend --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No, no.  I’m asking the question. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree.  I’d like to look at that letter, Dave, if 

you could.  I am not sure I understood the whole thing.  I’d like to 

read it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read it again?  Joe?  Have the 

secretary read it again. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Sure. 

 March 22, 2017, Planning and Zoning C omission, Town of 

Southington, CT  06489.  To all Committee Members:   We are the 

property owners of 76-78 Mark Drive, Plantsville, Ct   06479.  We 

oppose the notice of variance request for 72 Mark Drive to construct a 

12 x 12 x 8.5 greenhouse on our property line due to the following 

concerns: 

 Aesthetics:  It would change the view from both of our decks and 

windows.  We would have an obstructed view of the beautiful woods and 

fields where the deer, fox and wild turkeys roam. 

 Odors:  We do not want the odors from fertilizer, manure, 

chemicals and/or pesticides as in the warmer weather we use or decks 

for dining daily (less than 15 feet away). 

 Noise:  We do not want to hear the wind flapping the heavy-duty 

plastic covering typically used all day and night. 

 Animals:  We do not want to attract more bugs, rodents, rabbits, 

etc. that come from the woods/fields seeking food and leaving 

droppings on our lawns. 

 Lights:  We do not want any lights used as growing lamps. 
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 Respectfully submitted, Janet Larkin, 76 Mark Drive, Plantsville, 

CT  06479 and Annie Lau, 78 Mark Drive, Plantsville, CT   06479. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Do you want to respond to that? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  First, one of the things I’d like to see is it 

is completely organic.  The reason that we want a greenhouse is 

because I am very into health and we choose to eat organic foods and 

non-GML.  The reason for the greenhouse is to keep it organic so there 

would be no fertilizers, nothing like that. 

 There is no plastic on it.  So, rattling of plastic, I think she 

said, or something like that, there would be none. 

 And, there is no absolutely no lights.  There is no need for 

lights because plants need to rest at night and they have the sunlight 

during the day. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  There is no power or water out there. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.  There is no power and there is no water 

that is going to be in there. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The fence is already there. 

 THE CHAIR:  So if we were to stipulate that it would be organic 

and no fertilizers and no lights, no power running to it --- 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, in a sense, it is no different than if you had a 

garden, 12 by 12. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Which I already had a garden there, anyway. 

 THE CHAIR:  The same situation.  The only difference with this is 

they are going to see 2’ of roof. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  And, as far as the rodents and stuff, I already 

had an open-air garden that’s been there for I don’t know how many 

years I’ve done a garden there.  Every year. 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Basically, we are replacing the garden with the 

greenhouse because the deer are in the field where the garden is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are keeping the deer out as opposed to letting 

them in. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Exactly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Like I said, the fence is probably 7’ already.  

The way the property goes down hill. As far as view.  And, the deck 

faces completely in the opposite direction of the yard. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yah, and 7’8 allows --- 

 MR. CUNNINGHAM:  They don’t see it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You said no fertilizer, but what about manure? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Organic?  None of that? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You said no fertilizer but none of that, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  So whoever makes the motion, make sure we get that 

in. 

 Okay, is that it? 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 MS. CUNNINGHAM:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  This closes the appeal. 
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 C. APPEAL #6249A, Application of Andreas Sophroniou for a 

special exception to allow the sale of alcohol (beer & wine) at a 

restaurant under Sections 4-03.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1143 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Edward & 

Cynthia E. DellaBitta in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

your name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  My name is Andras Sophroniou and live at 6 

Pleasant Street, Bristol, CT  06010. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  I just bought a business a month ago and I would 

like to be able to provide wine and beer for the clients.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  Was there ever a beer and wine license there 

before? 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  For the last four years there was.  For the last 

four years, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  So basically, it’s the same restaurant and all we are 

doing is changing the permittee. 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  Well, it is not the same restaurant.    It used 

to be a Mexican Restaurant and now it is different. 

 THE CHAIR:  But it is still a restaurant.  There was wine and 

beer before and --- okay. 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  What, where is that located?  Which restaurant is 

that now?  Is that the one next to the insurance company? 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  It used to be Praline’s. 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it. 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  Four years ago it was --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It used to be Salsa’s. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, that’s the one.  Okay. 

 It’s pretty straight forward.  Any questions for the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  There are not going to be any bar seats inside?  No 

bar inside? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – March 28, 2017 

 

17 

 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  No.   

 MR. GWOREK:  So, it’s just service to the tables. 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  Yah, we haven’t decided if we will have a cooler 

and the customer just gets the beer or we give it to them. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to go through the stipulations? 

 MR. GWOREK:  We have the typical stipulations. 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 2. No bar seats inside. 

 3. No live entertainment. 

 4. Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 5. Any changes in management or permittee shall require a new 

application. 

 Those are standard stipulations. 

 Are you okay with all of those? 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response.) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. SOPHRONIOU:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6250A, Application of James & Judith Petropoulos 

for a 5’ side yard setback variance for a shed on a non-conforming lot 

under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 51 Plum 

Orchard Road, property of James J. & Judith N. Petropoulos in an R-12 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  James and Judith Petropoulos, 51 Plum Orchard 

Road, Southington, CT   06489. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  And, due to recent construction because we 

are Plum Orchard Road and we have the Eversource easement in the back, 

we have been under construction. 

 Eversource had taken down the last tower that was in the back 

yard on the second parcel of property that we own back there and they 

put up two monopoles. 

 As a result of that construction the two 60+ plus 35-year-old 

maple trees that were in our back yard were taken down because they 

were on the easement. 

 By taking down the lattice tower and putting up the monopoles, 

the first monopole is 24’ closer to my house than where it was before.  

Where the first --- where the new monopole is from the diagram that I 

gave is where the original shed was in the back yard.  We are still 

far enough in front of the lattice tower, it wasn’t an issue.  But 

because the monopole is closer, I can’t put the shed back there 

because there is no room for them to get their truck in for service. 

 So, since these lots are pre-existing, nonconforming, what I’m 

asking for is a 5’ setback variance so I can have the tree --- the new 

shed closer to the property line in order that I can put a replacement 

tree in line with the existing monopoles to block those structures 

because part of the package is I have photos there from my kitchen 

view in the summertime and wintertime.  The trees blocked the lattice 

tower and we couldn’t see it. 

 And, now the last two pages are looking out the window.  Because 

there are no trees there, all you see is the monopole which is 24’ 

closer to the house.  And, I can have enough room to put a tree there 

to block the view from the house and have the shed in the setback. 
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 So, what Eversource is doing is Eversource is granting us a 5’ 

encroachment on the easement to have the shed, the back of the shed 5’ 

on their property. 

 And, I am just looking to have it closer to the property line.  

The 3’ distance to the property line.  So, I can still have usable 

space on property that we had before. 

 Now, in that package I have the agreement from Eversource saying 

that we can put the shed 5’ on the ROW and I have a letter from the 

neighbor that we share the property line saying that they are in 

agreement.  They don’t have an issue with us putting the shed 3’ from 

the property line.   

 I have, not a picture, but I have put what the shed is 

constructed of and how it is going to be constructed.  It is a 

prebuilt shed from Carefree Sheds.    

 And, then I just kind of have an aerial view showing you where 

the lattice tower was, where the trees were, where the two monopoles 

are with the existing shed and where the new shed is going to be 

placed and where I am going to try to put that tree going out from the 

back of the house to block the view from the kitchen window. 

 Like I said, the last page is just the photos of what was there 

and what we saw for the last 32 years and what we are seeing now.  

We’re just trying to block as much of that view as we can. 

 SPEAKER:  The shed that was there before --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you state your name and address for the record?  

I assume you are the same address. 

 MS. PETROPOULOS:  Judy Petropoulos, 51 Plum Orchard, Southington, 

CT. 

 The shed that was there before was actually closer than 3’ and it 

was there for 32 years and it is actually going to be farther if we 

are granted this than 3 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  My question, looking at the drawing in the front, 

you are pretty much staying where the old shed was to the line and you 

are just moving closer to the house. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Closer to the house because of the monopole.  

It can’t be back in the location that it was before. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That one picture on the bottom, there is a shed in 

there.  You are taking that away, right? 
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 MR. PETROPOULOS:  It’s gone.  It has been gone since last June.  

So, the view from the kitchen was ---that’s where the existing sheds 

were prior to them coming and doing their construction. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  But he is not referring to your old shed.  He is 

referring to the temporary --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m talking about the temporary --- 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Oh.  Those temporary containers are what they 

left me to use until we get the replacement shed. 

 They’re on the opposite side of where the shed is going to go.  

They are just there temporarily.  Once the new shed comes in, they can 

empty them and then they get hauled away by the contractor who put 

them on the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Basically, if you look at the last page or the second 

to the last page, most of the neighbors are nonconforming from what I 

can see.  So, it’s nonconforming to start with. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  It’s too bad they had to take down those 

trees. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Well, that’s what we said.  We’re getting the 

shed out of the deal, but I’d rather have the 32-year-old, 60’ maple 

tree. 

 MS. PETROPOULOS:  People didn’t even realize that it was --- when 

you came into my yard, you didn’t even see the lattice because it was 

open and the tree hid it.  And, now everyone says, oh, my God!  I 

didn’t realize it was so close.  Plus, it was moved up. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  That whole yard they just clear cut.  It is 

pretty bad. 

 THE CHAIR:  I drove by there today.  Those poles are big. 

 Okay.  Thank you. 

 Any other questions?  Go head? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Just one more.  On this email from Eversource from 

Kimberly Bianchi? 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Yes? 

 MR. GWOREK:  She said next week I will prepare a permit for the 

shed to encroach in the Eversource ROW. 
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 MR. PETROPOULOS:  I’m waiting for that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You are waiting for that.  Is that a concern for the 

board? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We can make it subject to the permit. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Okay, because I didn’t ---what I was explained 

or what I was led to believe was and it doesn’t matter, if you need 

that permit I will give you that paperwork.  But from what I was told, 

that you guys were more concerned about the setback from side to side 

with the property line. And, as far as it being closer or farther away 

to the house, we are dealing with Eversource on that. 

 THE CHAIR:  We also don’t want it encroaching unless you have 

approval from Eversource to encroach.  So, what we can do is we can 

stipulate it, approve it with that stipulation.   

 So, if you don’t get it, then it becomes null and void. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we did it approve it without the stipulation, if 

we approved it 5’ into Eversource and you didn’t get the permit, they 

wouldn’t let you build and you’d have to come back here, anyways. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Well, that is why in the drawing I had it ---

the shed --- it is a 10 by 20 shed, but I had it in the drawing, the 

back of the shed 20’ to 25’ so if Eversource, because I didn’t have 

anything come back from Eversource at the time when I drew this up.  I 

wanted to make sure if they gave me permission to put it there, it 

would be 5’ because that was kind of what was agreed on when they came 

out and viewed the property.  But if I didn’t, then I would just have 

the back of the shed by the easement and I wouldn’t necessarily have 

to come back again.  If I have to come back, I’ve got to come back. 

 That’s it.  

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:   Like I said, I am waiting for that paperwork 

to come from Eversource and once I get it --- 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll just stipulate it as part of the motion. 

 MR. PETROPOULOS:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response.) 

 Thank you. 
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 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response.) 

 Speaking in favor. 

 (No response.) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response.) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response.) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6251A, Application of Aldi Inc. for a special 

exception to allow grocery beer sales in a new supermarket under 

Sections 4-01.32C, 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

811 Queen Street, property of FCP LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or their representative come 

forward and state their name and address for the record, please. 

 MS. SHANNON:  Hi, my name is Nichole Shannon and my address is 55 

Mill Plain Road, Danbury, CT. 

 I’m here on behalf of Bruce Pierson, my Vice President.  I am 

district manager of the new Aldi grocery store that is opening up in 

Southington for 811 Queen Street. 

 So, we’re applying for a grocery beer permit.  We just started 

selling grocery beer in our other Connecticut locations.  Southington 

is not yet open.  But it will be in September.  We’ll be opening up 

that location in my district.   

 We have, it will just be beer.  They will be sold in six packs. 

So, no singular units will be sold.  It will not be refrigerated.   

 We have a strict alcohol in training policy that all of my 

employees, associates and managers go through prior to any alcohol 

coming into the store.   

 It is displayed in a 12’ section, depending on the store layout, 

which aisle of the store. 

 It is all Aldi brand, only, beer.  So, we don’t sell any national 

brands.  If you guys are familiar with Aldi, it is 90% our own 

privately.  So, there is no Heineken, Corona or nothing of that 

nature. It is Aldi exclusive brands. 

 Any back stock or over stock beer that we have goes in a locked 

cage in the back room that only managers have access to.   

 Every time a beer purchase is made by a customer, a manager has 

to come to the front of the store and do a key flick and approve the 

transaction.  Obviously, and check the ID, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 Pretty straight forward.  

 We don’t want to make it this easy for you. 

 (Chuckles) 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  I have a question for you.  Do most, and I am not a 

shopper, but do most big stores do that, they sell beer? 

 MS. SHANNON:  Most big stores?  Yes, for the most part. 

 We’re probably the last ones to the party. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the presidents didn’t do any shopping, either. 

 Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 MS. SHANNON:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response.) 

 Hearing none, the application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL @6240A, Application of Limitless Energy LLC for a 

variance to allow a structure in the floodway under Sections 6-

05.3.C.1, 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 178 Newell Street, 

property of KDM Property Management, LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We did receive a timely request for a 30-day 

extension which will bring us though the next meeting, April 11
th
, if 

needed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Will the applicant or his representative please state their name 

and address for the record, please. 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  My name is Kris Kolodziejczyk and I live at 

501 Flanders Road in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  My name is Gregory Piecuch.  I’m an attorney.  

I represent the applicant.  My office address is 65 Memorial Road in 

West Hartford. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:   We have a couple of folks that may speak.  

They will give their name and address for the record when they come 

forward. 

 Just by way of background, we are unfortunately here on an 

application where a solar array has been built without all of the 

required permits. 

 By way of history, this project did go in front of the inland 

wetlands commission back in November.  Received positive action by the 

inland wetlands commission and I know Kris will speak about this in a 

moment but he is going to talk about how he was or unfortunately 

thought that that was the end of the process and not just the 

beginning of the process. 

 Milone & MacBroom, our engineers, are with us tonight as well as 

myself.   We were brought in in February to do sort of a status update 

in terms of where this application was at and see where we could go 

with it. 

 So, at this point we are asking for permission, excuse me, for 

forgiveness rather than permission.  And, I know that is an awkward 

position to be in particularly for somebody who has served on the ZBA 

in my home town.  So, I know it is not the best position to be in. 
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 But what I would like to do in the first instance is and I know 

Dave was kind enough to be bringing up some of the GIS mapping and I 

know that we have an overlay that shows the floodway as well as the 

floodplain.  But I think what you will see is just about the entire 

parcel of land is in the floodplain and the southerly portion is in 

the floodway. 

 So, the first thing that I just wanted to ask is Kris could just 

talk about how he came up with this particular site as to where he 

wanted to put the solar array and why he kind of ruled out some of the 

other portions of the lot. 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  First of all, I would like to apologize. You 

know it is my fault because I pushed Limitless Energy to put this in 

where it is right now because I thought, you know, that we all had 

green to go, the green light.  But again, I don’t know the law.  I 

know it is not an excuse but I can only apologize for that. 

 Why we chose the location where the panels are standing right now 

is because it is south, facing south.  And, obviously, those are solar 

panels so we need exposure to the sun. 

 Looking at the west side of the building, I have a septic tank 

and you know, it’s a pretty big solar system so we couldn’t put it 

there because of the septic tank and leach field in the ground. 

 Looking on the north side is my parking lot and this is where I 

receive deliveries.  I am running with my father, we are running a 

mill working shop.  It’s like six guys there.  So, we receive lumber 

or sheet woods.  We need space to move.  So, we couldn’t put it there.  

Plus, that is the north side so anything will have to be really high 

and tall. 

 And, that east side of the building, you know that is a small 

parking lot.  The road is next to it.  There is no room to put it in 

there.    

 That’s why we chose this south location because it is an ideal 

location.   

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH: One of the other questions that came up was 

concerning the roof and I know that we had asked Milone & MacBroom to 

do a structural report with regard to this particular array going up 

on the roof. 

 Is that in the record, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  There should be, yah.   
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 Mr. Chairman, we have two letters from the engineers regarding a 

roof structure. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  There was a February 6
th
 from --- a report that 

set forth some conclusions from the engineer with regard to the 

structural issues.  So that is one of the issues that had come up.  

Could this particular array go up on the roof? 

 THE CHAIR:  It seemed to me that that report, Dave, wasn’t there 

a question that the wrong, a wrong calculation was used, or something? 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:    It was correct, the calculation.  Because 

there was an email going back and forth. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  The report that I saw had I guess the wrong 

calculation, or something. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  There was a question and I have the email.  I 

know there was some email back and forth. There was a question about 

whether or not it was 30 lbs. per foot or 20 lbs. per foot.  And, a 

reply email from the engineer, Mr. Kishor, confirmed --- this is an 

email from February 9
th
, confirming that on the snow load they did use 

a 30 lb. per square foot factor. 

 So, the concern from Mr. Grappone was that he had used 20 and not 

30.  We did have a confirmation email from the 9
th
.  I can submit that 

for the record. 

 (Submittal) 

 The second piece of it was dealing with the fact that this array 

is in the floodway.  So, we did follow up and ask the engineers to do 

a separate report dated March 6
th
 dealing with that issue.  Gary Nash 

was the licensed engineer that prepared that report and he is here 

tonight just to kind of walk the board through his conclusions.   

 I know there was a reply from the town engineer and the public 

works director dated yesterday. 

 I’d like him to come forward and give just a little bit of 

testimony and answer whatever questions the board may have. 

 MR. NASH:  My name is Gary Nash.  I am a professional engineer 

registered in the State of Connecticut.  I represent Milone & 

MacBroom.  We’re at 99 Realty Drive in Cheshire, CT. 

 Earlier this month we were asked to do an assessment of the 

effect that the solar installation might have on the floodway 

elevations associated with the business. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – March 28, 2017 

 

28 

 

 In order to make that assessment, what we did is we performed a 

site visit.  We did some field survey out there.  We also gleaned some 

information from the flood insurance study for Hartford County which 

includes the Town of Southington.  Our field visit indicated to us 

that there were two sets of solar panels out there.  That they were 

mounted to the ground sitting on a foundation composed of steel 

columns, 3-inches in diameter.  There were two rows of 5 columns 

supporting each of those arrays.  And, there was steel bracing, 1.5 

inches in diameter going from one of the rows of columns to the other 

at each point. 

 The measurement of the elevations out there indicated to us that 

a portion of the supporting frame and the solar panels were in face 

below the published elevation of the floodway in that area. 

 So, what we did to continue this assessment of the impact is we 

looked at a cross section of the solar panels.  A slice through – if 

you are looking at it from Newell Street, actually, a section through 

that area.  And, we looked at the area of the structure that presented 

itself to the flow --- potentially to the flow of water across Newell 

Street through the property. 

 And, what we computed was there was approximately 4.3 square feet 

of area that is impacted by --- that would impact the flow of water 

through the area.  

 We also observed that in order to go ahead with the installation 

of this, there were 14 trees removed on the site.  Those trees were 

ranging in size from 32-inches in diameter down to 1-foot in diameter.  

 In order to make a comparison and complete the assessment, we 

looked at the area that the tree would block waterflow thru the area.  

And looking at just one --- I mentioned one tree in my report.  It’s a 

32-inch diameter tree.  That tree from the elevation of the floodwater 

to the base of the stump where it is now, would effectively block 9 

square feet.   

 So, we came to the conclusion that the area that is impacted by 

the solar panels is less than the area that is impacted by the trees 

that were removed from the site, along with the brush.   

 Based on that, we concluded that there would be no adverse impact 

to the floodway elevations in this area.   We also indicated that it 

is to the owner’s advantage to maintain the removal of the brush and 

keep the trees down in that area just to support efficient operation 

of the solar panels. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  So, do you agree that some of the panels are below? 

 MR. NASH:  There is, as you know, the panels are sloped.  The 

high end is near the building and the low end is closer to the river.  

There is a portion of the panels, about 3-feet long that actually are 

below the elevation of the water surface associated with the floodway. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What are those panels sitting on?  Concrete 

sontotubes? 

 MR. NASH:  No. They’re screw anchors. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah, yah.  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  We have a photo we can put into the record. 

 (Photo submitted for the record.) 

 THE CHAIR:  You are addressing strictly the waterway at this 

point.  The impediment of the waterflow? 

 MR. NASH:  That is all I am addressing, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You mentioned you took trees down.  But the trees 

were not in a pattern like the poles, are they? 

 MR. NASH: No.  They were random. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But these are more concentrated. 

 MR. NASH:  They are. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Did you take that into consideration? 

 MR. NASH:  I did.  These --- without getting into too much detail 

on how the river and hydraulics are squared away, FEMA approaches 

river and hydrology, what they call, a (inaudible) model, and the flow 

is in the downstream direction, only.    It doesn’t account for flows 

up or down.  It is downstream. 

 And, the model that we used is defined by a cross section through 

the stream.  The FEMA, we don’t have the FEMA map here, but you can 

see those cross sections on the map.  And, those cross sections are 

oriented perpendicular to the flow.  So that if we were to model --- 

if FEMA were to model or if we were to model that set of solar panels, 

we would be looking at a cross section of the upstream section of that 

panel array and of the downstream section.  And, the only thing that 

the model would see relative to those arrays is the 4.3 square feet 

that I have calculated. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I guess when I look at the picture on the solar 

array, and you’ve got these cross members that go from, I guess they 

go diagonally across. 

 MR. NASH:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  That starts backing up with --- let’s say the water 

does get to the lower part of those panels that are closest to or you 

said are actually below the flood --- 

 MR. NASH:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- whatever you called it. 

 These, the cross beams are actually in the ground, so they are 

even lower. 

 So, if they start gathering, if the water does rise, and they 

start gathering brush, that is going to actually stop the water and it 

is going to flow somewhere. 

 MR. NASH:  It is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Probably either back to the river or toward the 

building.  Correct? 

 MR. NASH:  That is correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  The way I look at this.  There is an awful lot of 

cross members that are blocking --- could potentially block the flow 

of water. 

 MR. NASH: That is true.  But the reality of the modeling 

situation is that FEMA models based on clear, unobstructed flow.  They 

don’t take into account the accumulation of debris along man-made 

structures whether it is bridges or some other structure in the 

floodplain.  Just as they don’t take into account debris that backs up 

against any vegetation, any taller trees or whatnot that is in the 

floodplain. 

 So that’s, you know, in reality, it happens.  But the model would 

not reflect that. 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand.  Okay. 

 Do we have any questions of this individual? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You are strictly using the model. 

 MR. NASH:  To do this, to do this assessment, I did not model.  

All I did was make a comparison of the obstructed areas provided by 
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the or due to the solar array as opposed to the obstructed areas that 

were presented by the trees that were in that area. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  All in all, a mistake was created here.  But what 

you do need is a hardship and I haven’t heard anything about a 

hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let’s get back.  He’s addressing the water 

flow. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Not on the water flow but if the panels were on the 

roof you talk about snow load.  There wouldn’t be snow on the panels.  

Wouldn’t it melt or wouldn’t it be clear? 

 MR. NASH:  Well, that is beyond my expertise. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the snow load then is --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Typically, on my house, my house the roof is much 

steeper than this roof.  The snow tends to build and then at some 

point it all comes off at once knocking my shrubs out and everything 

else.  But it does gather and then it warms up, it comes off. 

 So, you will have a temporary snow load.   

 But to your point, I think we probably should be addressing it 

with the owner or the attorney, but again, haven’t heard a hardship.  

My concern is that we’re coming up with a lot of specifications with 

regards to the water flow, et cetera. 

 What I haven’t heard is why they can’t go on the roof.  Why the 

roof could not be reinforced.  And, the panels then put on the roof. 

 And, I understand you explained why you know, the way the ceiling 

is set up, et cetera.  But that is not a hardship.  That’s basically a 

financial consideration and not a hardship with regards to a variance. 

 A variance is basically you’ve got a steep hill the back, you’ve 

got a waterway, you’ve got whatever.  I haven’t heard that, yet. 

 And, that’s one of the key ingredients is we’ve got to have a 

hardship for a variance.  And, I haven’t heard it, yet. 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  I mean --- 

 THE CHAIR:  To Joe’s point. 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:   To put them on the roof, we will have to 

close my shop probably for at least a month or two because I will have 

to remove the roof and build a new one.  Which is, to your point, 

financially it makes completely no sense because it will be more 
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expensive than those panels and any future gain from creating energy 

to my business. 

 I cannot go from the inside.  Like here and support the roof 

because it’s all electrical types.  Everything is already there.  So, 

the only way to reinforce the roof is you have to remove the roof.  

And, then I’d have to close the shop. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is not what this February 10
th
 email says.  

I’ll read it.  This is from Kris  Kolodziejczyk, I think. 

 It says: The existing 2x6 bottom chord member in each truss 

would need to be strengthened.  This would require a minimum 1x6 

member attached to the existing 2x6.  This isn’t practical as your 

ceiling is finished with sheetrock and insulated as shown in my report 

photos.  The other option is removing roofing materials (shingles, 

plywood, insulation) to get access and that isn’t very practical 

either.  That is why there was no discussion in the report. 

 Are you saying it would take more than a month to replace a 

portion of the roof?  You couldn’t do it a section at a time? 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  Well, we will have to cut sections of the 

roof or cut the sections of the ceiling and remove both electrical and 

plumbing from the inside if you want to go from the inside. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well this sounds --- that you can reinforce what you 

already have up there.  So, if you’ve got a 2x6, you can reinforce it 

--- 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  But the thing is, the only access to go above 

the ceiling is 2 feet by 3 feet opening above my office and it is only 

maybe 2 feet of space.  You can’t take any lumber and stick it up 

there. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think one of the things you need to --- and I think 

we could read you the definition of what a hardship is and I 

understand you are frustrated and the concern we’ve got is number one, 

we don’t have a hardship.  And, number two is, we’ve got a floodplain 

we have to be extremely careful with.  More so perhaps than something 

else. 

 And, I am trying to refer to the letter dated March 24
th
 that was 

written from Keith Hayden to Mr. Lavallee.   And, basically it is 

saying: 

 In conclusion, the applicant has not demonstrated all 

considerations for granting of a variance outlined of the zoning 

regulations, specifically the danger of life and property due to 
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flooding or erosion damage and the availability of alternative 

locations not subject to flooding or erosion. 

 You’ve explained that you can’t necessarily put it on the west 

side because you’ve got --- but it is basically saying that, my 

feeling is, that you could reinforce the ceiling without spending an 

enormous amount of money, for one. 

 And, number two, I think it is doable.  That’s my opinion on 

this. 

 And, the concern I have is that we have to have a hardship and we 

haven’t heard it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It can’t be financial. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, it can’t be financial.  And, what you are 

saying is it is going to cost money to do it.  I understand that. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  When I look at the February report, what I am 

seeing is that the north to south dimensions on the building is 

approximately 60 feet.  So, the way that I read that engineering 

report is to get that roof to a spot where it can support that panel. 

 You are talking about putting 60-foot engineered lumber basically 

every 16 inches on center through the entire span of the building. 

 So, just to address that, to me, as a layperson just as you are, 

that seems like a fairly intricate thing to do.   

 In terms of the hardship though, you know, what you have is this 

entire is within the floodplain.  The entire southerly portion is 

within the floodway.  So, there is, I would say a unique feature of 

this parcel in that it lies within the floodway.  Now, I understand 

the board is rightly concerned about issues of the impediment within 

the floodway.  If the board is not satisfied that the existing array 

is not going to cause issues with all the factors that the regulations 

layout, then that is a separate issue.    But we certainly think that 

there is a unique feature of the property in that you have this lot 

which lies entirely within the floodplain. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I guess that is a concern in itself.  Of course, 

how did the building get built --- 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  To that point, what you are saying is that the 

building is in the floodplain.  That could be an impediment, as well.  

Now you are adding another structure which is increasing the 
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impediment to the flow if you put it in the roof, you are not going to 

affect the flow in any way. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  Right.  And, respectfully, and I understand 

the board may come to a different conclusion.  The engineering 

testimony we presented tonight, I think answered the proposition that 

it is not going to create an impediment in the floodway. 

 The board is free to make up its own mind on that.    

 We came here as attorneys and experts with the application as it 

was when it was filed.  And, you know, I think what we are trying to 

do is explain to the best that we can that it won’t be an adverse 

effect on the floodway and try to articulate that there are unique 

features of this parcel that make it atypical from any other similarly 

situated parcel, namely the extensiveness to which floodway and 

floodplain overtakes the parcel. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if you look at that (inaudible) I assume that 

those lines represent the floodplain.  Dave, is that correct? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think it is floodway, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  So, you are looking at the building --- the 

building is probably 25% into the flood and then you to add the solar 

panels and you are almost deadest in the center of the floodplain. 

 So --- 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  And, that’s why I think that is a very unique 

feature of the parcel that you are not going to see of other parcels 

in this zone where it is so drastically into the floodway. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, I know.  I agree with you on that. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  So, in terms of hardship, I mean, that is a 

unique feature of the land that is imposing a development constraint.   

 That leads to the second question which is can the array remain 

where it is without posing a risk in the event of a flood. 

 We offered some testimony.  I understand the town engineer has 

another opinion. That’s for the board to figure out.   

 But I think there is a hardship.  And, in other to grant the 

variance I understand that there are other factors that are in the 

regulation that the board will have to consider and we appreciate the 

board’s indulgence and consideration of the application. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  In fairness to you, you weren’t here at the first 

hearing but as I recall the person who presented at the first hearing 

was asked the question why didn’t you consider the roof.  And, the 

response was because the owner didn’t want it on the roof. 

 Not because it couldn’t go on the roof, but because the owner 

didn’t want it on the roof. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  One more.  Dave, is there municipal sewerage on this 

Mill Street available for hook up? 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I just want to know if there is a sewer line on Mill 

Street where he could possibly connect and get rid of the septic tank 

and put the solar behind the building. 

 As an alternative option, right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I can see the upper corner there is where it 

stops. Right there. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, he does have a --- do you have a possibility to 

connect to town sewer? 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  Well, we will have dig through the whole 

parking lot to Newell Street, right? 

 MR. GWOREK:  That is another option instead of reinforcing your 

roof.  If the board says no to this and if you have to put it 

somewhere else, then that might be another option. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the question would be would you be able to put 

that many panels on that side. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Maybe put some on the roof. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Maybe put some on the roof.  Just another option. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is the septic tank on that looking at that 

building? 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  If you see --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, just keep in mind it would still be 

in the floodway.  It may be a shadow conveyance there but it would 

still be --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Because the whole building is in the floodway. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  It would be behind the building. 

 MR. KOLODZIEJCZYK:  Thank you, gentlemen, for talking about that.  

Brace.  We were talking about, we can modify that brace and we can put 

it horizontally so it is approximately 2 to 3 feet above the ground 

and not touching the ground in one corner.  And, all electrical 

devices which are already installed on the panels, we can take them 

off and put them on the building at a higher elevation so no water      

will get to electrical.  Just if you consider to keep the panels where 

they are. 

 MR. NASH:  Could I just make a clarification on the 

floodway/floodplain issue?    

 The entire property is in the floodplain.  The floodway, and I am 

not sure if you actually have the floodway line, it is a dark line 

that goes near the peak of the building about two-thirds of the way 

south.  Down further. Down further.  That’s the floodway line.  There 

it is. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the panels are in the flood – 

 MR. NASH: Way. 

 THE CHAIR:  Floodway. 

 MR. NASH:  They are in both.  Yes. 

 Just so that we are clear on it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Do we have any other questions of the applicant 

or their representatives? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY PIECUCH:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

8:12 o’clock, p.m. 

NEW BUSINESS: 
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 A. APPEAL #6247A, Application of Center Three LLC for a 

special exception for a patio liquor permit under Sections 4-01.32, 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Center Street, property of 

Center Three LLC in a CB zone. 

 This appeal was continued during the public hearing portion. 
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 B. APPEAL #6248A, Application of Thomas Cunningham for an 8’ 

side yard setback variance for an 8’ rear yard setback variance for an 

accessory structure under Sections 2-01..A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 72 Mark Drive, property of Thomas C. & Lee M. Cunningham 

in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6248A with 

conditions: 

 1. That the greenhouse will be 12 by 12 but not more than 8’ 

high. 

 2. It will be constructed in a location as shown on the 

application. 

 3. There be no interior lighting. 

 4. Only organic products be used and no manure. 

 5. No heating or plumbing. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair said because of the location, because of the impediment 

of the right of way going right to the property, he is very limited.  

He does have a hardship in that sense. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added there is no rear yard.  There is the sewer ROW.  

There is a fence and it is only going to be protruding 1.5 feet over 

the fence and then when I think you look at constitutes a hardship and 

compatibility with the neighborhood, it is not going to be offensive 

for the neighborhood. 

 Mr. Pugliese stated if anything, the fact that it is now going to 

be a greenhouse is actually going to cut down on garden pests in the 

area.   

 Mr. O’Keefe observed it is going to keep the animals out that 

can’t get in that previously walked in. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6249A, Application of Andreas Sophroniou for a 

special exception to allow the sale of alcohol (beer & wine) at a 

restaurant under Sections 4-03.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1143 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Edward & 

Cynthia E. DellaBitta in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6249A with 

conditions. 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 2. No bar seats. 

 3. No live entertainment. 

 4. Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 5. Any changes in management or permittee shall require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded.    

 Mr. Pugliese noted it is pretty straight forward. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6250A, Application of James & Judith Petropoulos 

for a 5’ side yard setback variance for a shed on a non-conforming lot 

under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 51 Plum 

Orchard Road, property of James J. & Judith N. Petropoulos in an R-12 

zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6250A with stipulations. 

 1. That it be shown in the location where it is on the map 

encroaching 5’ into the easement area subject to the permission of 

Eversource. 

 2. Stay at least 3’ from the boundary. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the hardship is the construction that Eversource 

undertook on this property.  It has created something that the 

applicant didn’t have to deal with before but has to deal with now.  

And, also, if you look at the neighborhood, most of the properties in 

the neighborhood have sheds that are in areas like this and also there 

was a pre-existing shed on this particular property that might have 

been closer to the property line and this is farther away. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6251A, Application of Aldi Inc. for a special 

exception to allow grocery beer sales in a new supermarket under 

Sections 4-01.32C, 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

811 Queen Street, property of FCP LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6251A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated it is a very straight forward application for 

grocery beer and I do believe there are proper procedures in place for 

their storage. 

 Mr. Pugliese noted they are keeping it under lock and key is 

going above and beyond what most stores do. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6240A, Application of Limitless Energy LLC for a 

variance to allow a structure in the floodway under Sections 6-

05.3.C.1, 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 178 Newell Street, 

property of KDM Property Management, LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 The Chair stated before going any further on a motion, we do have 

one more opportunity to continue the public hearing. 

 Mr. Lavallee clarified you closed the hearing, but you have 65-

days to make a decision.  The vote can be tabled. 

 Mr. O’Keefe wondered if we want that or do we think we have 

enough information.  The Chair stated we closed the public hearing.  

There is going to be no additional data coming to us.  If you feel 

that you have enough information.  . . 

 Mr. O’Keefe said for discussion purposes, he would make a motion 

to approve and that would be for discussion purposes.   Or in the 

alternative, someone could make a motion to deny and an affirmative 

vote would be a motion to deny.  I think to put things in a positive 

light for discussion, I think I will make a motion to approve. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated he has two primary concerns.  One is hardship.  

I think going back to the first meeting, the representative stated 

that the owner didn’t want to do it and second is the idea that it is 

already in a floodway and that it has been looked at by public works 

and it has been looked at by the town engineer.  They’re both very 

concerned with safety features. 

 Mr. Pugliese said from his point of view, it comes down to the 

hardship.  We have many buildings that have panels on the roof and I 

really don’t see why they can’t be on this structure.  I understand it 

is an economic issue, but we can’t look at that. 

 Mr. Gworek felt we did give him the option, like the previous 

commissioner stated to reinforce the roof and put them on the roof or 

possibly look into connecting his building to sewer and then maybe 

coming back in the rear of the property for the solar panels.  Because 

of the options, I don’t see a reason to put them where they are 

without a hardship. 
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 Mr. LaPorte said he didn’t think the applicant established a 

hardship. 

 The Chair reminded everyone we have a motion and we have a 

second. 

 Mr. O’Keefe clarified the motion is to approve, so a yes vote is 

to approve and a no vote is to deny. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out he makes specific reference to a letter 

dated March 24, 2017 of the Town Engineer in terms of any safety 

concerns. 

 Motion fails 0 to 5 on a roll call vote. 

 The application has been denied. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 The Chair noted we have one application coming back as we 

continued the public hearing. 

 Mr. Lavallee added there are two applications one is for beer and 

wine service in a restaurant and one is on Clark Street for an area 

variance of a lot with insufficient area that they want to create. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:23 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 

 

  

 

 


